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BETTY: I hope he's testing it and he'll pick up your signal. 

SOUND: Switches being turned on. 

BILLY: There ... Now as soon as the tubes warm up, we can transmit. There! They're 
warming up now. J.F. Hudson calling J.A. Hudson! ... J.F. Hudson calling J.A. Hudson! 

JACK: (filtered) Hello, this is J.A. That you, Billy? 

BILLY: That's Jack, he's answering. 

BETTY: Tell him to come right over! 

JACK: Glad you called, Billy. Gives me a chance to test out my set. 

BILLY: Well, thank goodness it works! 

JACK: Why? What's the matter? 

BILLY: Betty and I are over here at Uncle Jim's office at the plane factory. Uncle 
Jim isn't here. But somebody has been searching his papers, Jack! Gosh, the place 
is a wreck! JACK: Listen, Billy, you and Betty look around for clues, and I'll jump 
in the car and be right over. 

BILLY: Aw, swell, Jack! And make it fast! Signing off! 

SOUND: Switch off. 

BILLY: Gosh! He'll be over here in a couple minutes, Betty. Come on, let's see what 
we can find! 

BETTY: Everything's such a mess! It's going to be hard to find a clue! 

SOUND: Shuffling through papers. 

BILLY: Now, gee, Betty, when things are in a mess, it's easier to find clues. I'll 
examine the desk, and you look over there, allover the rest of the room. 

SOUND: Shuffling continues throughout. 

BILLY: Aw, he didn't seem to leave much, did he? I mean much of anything 

That'd give him away! 

BETTY: I can't find anything, either. Maybe there's something by the window. 

SOUND: Footsteps. 

BETTY: Where he was looking through the shade ...... Billy! 

BILLY: What's the matter? Find something? 

BETTY: No, there's a man outside standing by a car. He's looking at this window! 
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BILLY: Let me see! Move over just a little, Betty. 

BETTY: Okay. 

BILLY: Say, he does look suspicious, doesn't he? I don't remember ever seeing him 
before, Betty. Gosh, that's a high powered car he's got, too! 

BETTY: Billy! Maybe he's the man who was in here! 

BILLY: Let's go out and see who he is--before he gets away! 

SOUND: Footsteps, the door opens, a car takes off! 

BETTY: Oh, he's jumped into his car, Billy, he's leaving! .... Can't we catch him in 
our car, Billy? 

BILLY: Oh, not a chance, Betty. Gosh, my bus gets Saint Vitus Dance when it hits 
forty. But he's making sixty already! 

BETTY: Oh, look, here comes Jack now! 

SOUND: Jack's car fades in over last line and comes to a stop over the next line. 

BETTY: My! He did hurry! 

BILLY: Hey, Jack! Did you see that car that just went by you? 

JACK: You mean that low-slung job that was doin' sixty? 

BILLY: That's the one! We think he got away in it! 

JACK: Who? 

Betty: The man who was rifling Uncle Jim's office. 

Jack: (down a bit) Boy, I wish I'd known - I'd have forced him into the ditch. I 
can't catch him now - he's out of sight. 

Billy: He's been all through Uncle Jim's papers! The office is turned inside out! 

Jack: Did you find any clues, Billy? 

Billy: Gosh - not a thing, Jack. Maybe there's some fingerprints around ... We 
didn't have time for-

Jack: Well, fingerprints won't help much now. We can get them later anyhow. Where's 
Uncle Jim? 

Billy: He's not here ,Jack. We think he's at the atomic laboratory in Nob's Hill. 
And the telephone wire are cut here! 

Jack: (amazed) They ARE? Gee, this looks serious-

Betty: (worried) Oh, lets go over to the laboratory , Jack, and tell Uncle Jim. 
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~e've got an important letter from the Philippines to deliver to him. 

Jack: You bet we'll go there, Betty. You two hop in my car and we'll run right 
over. Let me have that letter, Billy. 

Billy: Here you are, Jack. 

Jack: (chuckles) I won't promise to go as fast as that fellow did! But we'll go as 
fast as the law allows! 

Sound: Doors close and car starts and runs (under dialogue) 

Betty: But- Jack - do you know why Uncle Jim was spending so much time in the 
laboratory? 

Jack: He's working some other scientist on experiments in atom splitting, Betty. 

Betty: But why? 

Jack: Don't you remember what Uncle Jim taught us last year about atoms? They're 
the smallest possible particle of matter. And if you can split 'em, you release a 
tremendous amount of energy. 

Billy: That's right, betty. And if Uncle Jim can find a way to use that energy, he 
cam make engines a thousand times more powerful than a gasoline engine. 

Betty: (awed, and almost disbelieving) Ohhh, Billy! Why that sounds impossible! 

Billy: Well, it IS impossible, so far. But someday they'll do it! And Uncle Jim 
thinks its gonna be very soon! 

Betty: Oh look - there's the top of Nob's Hill now. (pause) Jack - why is the 
laboratory built inside the hill? 

Jack: They've built a huge Cyclotron in there. 

Billy: Well, for gosh sakes, what's a Cyclotron? 

Jack: Its something that generates hundreds of millions of volts. They bombard the 
atoms with this high voltage. So its dangerous, awfully dangerous. That's why 
they've built the Cyclotron in a rock chamber right in the middle of the hill. And 
there's the door that leads into the hill right now! 

Billy: (gasps) Look Jack - look at that car parked there! Isn't that the same one 
that went by us so fast? 

Jack: You're right, Billy. Its the very same one. 

Betty: Then maybe ... that very same man is inside the laboratory now! 

Jack: I'll bet he's in Uncle Jim's laboratory office now ... Hold on! 

Sound: Car brakes to halt. 
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Jack: Get out quickly. We'll see if he's in there. I'll open the door for you, 
Betty. 

Sound: Door opens 

Jack: There's a long hallway, and Uncle Jim's office is at the other end. C'mon, 
Billy. 

Sound: door opens footsteps prominent walking. 

Billy: (hushed) There's a light in his office, Jack. Uncle Jim must be there. 

Jack: Either Uncle Jim or that other chap ... 

Betty: The door's closed. SOMEbody's in there. I can see his shadow through the 
glazed glass ... 

Billy: Jumpin' Jimminy, Jack! That's not Uncle Jim in there! He's too thin! 

Jack: We'll soon find out ... Look out Billy, I'm goin' in! 

Sound: Door opens and shuts smartly. 

Jack: (testily) Sa-a-ay, who are you? And what are you doing in here? 

Bannon: Who are YOU? (Bad Russian) By what right you come in here? 

Jack: By what right? (chuckles) Sa-a-ay, we've got a lot more right to come in here 
than you have! 

Billy: Jack - he IS the same man who broke in Uncle Jim's office. He's done the 
same thing right here! Gone all through Uncle Jim's papers and everything! 

Betty: (cautious) Watch him closely, Jack. He's about to do something! 

Jack: I'm watching, Betty. (voice up) Now you, how 'bout explaining just what 
you're doing here searching through those desks and files. 

Bannon: What I do here is MY business. I shall go now. Stand aside. 

Jack: Ohhh no you don't! Quick Billy! Close that door! 

Sound: Door slams. Billy says OK. 

Jack: You're not going to leave here until we get Uncle Jim. He'll find out hwy 
you're ransacking his papers. 

Bannon: Stand aside, I tell you! Or it will be the worse for you! 

Jack: I'm staying right here by this door. And you're not going out until we get 
Captain Fairfield. Betty, see if you can find Uncle Jim. 

Betty: Ohh, look out, jack!! 
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Sound: scuffling begins 

Bannon: Get out of my way! 

Jack: ohh no you're not! Take that! 

Sound: punch! 

Billy: (off mike) Oh boy, Jack - a beauty! Boy, you gave it to him right in th' 
chin! 

Betty: Ohh, look out Jack, He's picking up a chair!! 

Bannon: Will you stand aside now , or shall I smash thees chair over yer head? 

Billy: Watch him, Jack - he looks dangerous! 

Jack: He IS dangerous - But he's not going to get by US! (whispered) Billy, when he 
swings at us, I'll duck and you go for his knees. 

Billy: But he may get YOU! 

Jack: No - I'll duck 'im. You give him the ole' tackle. Look out - he's coming! 

Bannon: Alright - you asked for it!! 

Sounds: Chair crashes down as Billy grabs Bannon and betty gasps, amazed. 

Billy: I've Got him, Jack!! 

Sounds: general fighting and scuffling. All lines until noted are spoken in a 
generally overlapping fashion. 

BILLY: Hurry up, Betty! 

JACK: We've got him .... 

BILLY: I got him, Jack! 

JACK: Well, hold on to him, Billy! I got him, too! Hold his legs still! I've got 
his arms pinned! 

BILLY: I'm trying to! 

JACK: Betty - Lend a hand ... get that picture wire off the wall, quick! 

BETTY: 1'11 ... 1'11 try, Jack! I'll stand on the desk to try and reach it! 

JACK: Keep on holding him, Billy! 

BILLY: I've got his shoulders down on the floor. I've got a hold on him, Jack! 

JACK: He'll never break away from this hold ... Hurry up and give me the wire from 
that picture. 
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BETTY: I've got it! 

JACK: Alright, Betty, twist it around his ankles! Twist it tight now! 

BETTY: Okay! ... 1 am, Jack ... Tight as I can! 

JACK: Good. Climb on the desk and get the wire from that other picture. 

BETTY: Okay! 

BILLY: Watch out, Jack - his arms are working loose! 

JACK: Oh no you don't! 

BILLY: Careful, Jack! 

JACK: Grab his other arm, Billy, I'll sit on his head. 

SOUND: of picture falling to floor. 

BETTY: Ohhh ... I dropped the picture but I've got the wire! 

JACK: Well hurry up - we've got him for the moment .... Here - wrap one end around 
his wrist, this way. 

BETTY: Okay. 

JACK: Here Billy, help me hold his arms again. 

BILLY: Alright Jack. We've got him now. 

JACK: Tie it to the other wrist, Betty ... That-a-girl. Wrap it around and around. 

BETTY: Yup. 

JACK: (Relaxing a bit) There you are ... Let's get off him, Billy. He's trussed up 
now. 

BILLY: Gosh, that was a tough one, Jack ... Well, Mr. WHOEVER YOU ARE! Now I guess 
you'll wait until Uncle Jim comes! 

BANNON: Ahhhh ... This is an outrage! ... You will pay for this! 

BILLY: Well, if its an outrage, why don't you yell for help! We aren't keeping you 
from yelling. 

BANNON: I tell you ... you will pay for this! I shall not forget! 

JACK: Let's look at those knots, Billy ... Good job, Betty - they ought to hold him. 
(up a little) And now let's go find Uncle Jim and see what's going on here! 

SOUND: Door opens. Hum of Cyclotron gets louder, then fades away as announcer says: 

ANNCR: (Quietly) Say, it looks as though Jack and Bill and Betty have really 

http://www.genericradio.com/jackarmstrong.htm 411312002 



Page 10 of 10 

into some excitement, doesn't it? But who is this mysterious stranger? And why is 
he interested in Uncle Jim's papers? Has Uncle Jim some important secret he's 
trying to guard? (Building) Listen in , all of you, at this same time tomorrow, and 
see what happens inside Nob's Hill with ... Jack Armstrong, The All-American Boy! 
(Pause, then) Say! Here's a riddle that's mighty easy to solve! How can you have a 
different breakfast every morning, and yet have the SAME breakfast every morning? 
Well, the answer's as easy as A, B, C! It's a Breakfast of Champions. Let's say you 
had a big bowl of Wheaties with milk and cream, along with a big glass of orange 
juice this morning. Allright - then tomorrow you have Wheaties with milk and 
Bananas! Next day you can top off your Wheaties with milk and sliced peaches .... 
and so on! It's always a Breakfast of Champions, no matter what Wheaties and fruit 
combination you pick. And say - take it from me - variety like that helps make 
breakfast a real high spot in your day! Get Wheaties right away and then remind 
Mother to fix you a different Breakfast of Champions every morning! 

QUARTET SINGS: Have you tried Wheaties? They're whole wheat with all of the bran! 
(continue singing under as ... ) 

ANNCR: This is Franklin McCormack saying good-bye until tomorrow for General Mills, 
makers of Wheaties, Breakfast of Champions, who have just presented another episode 
of Jack Armstrong, the AIIIIII - American Boy! 
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Autumn 1935 

Pages: 209-227 

• Hand out the discussion sheets. 

• Allow students 20 minutes to discuss. 

• Have the students tum in their journals. 

• The students will now choose and complete an extension activity. 

• The following is a list of extension activities the students could 

choose from. 

o An open-minded portrait of a character from the story. These 

portraits have two parts: the face of the character on one page 

and the mind of the character on the second page. Students 

may want to create several mind pages. 

o Quilts: this activity will require at least six students. Each 

student will choose a design that captures an important part of 

the story and a favorite sentence to include on their quilt square. 

Then each student will tape his or her square to another square, 

creating a quilt. 

.:. The students will need two or three class periods to complete their 

projects . 

• :. After completion, allow the students to share their work with the 

class. Display the work in the classroom or in the hallway. 



Discussion Questions/Topics for pages 209-227 

1. How do you feel about Billy Jo's response to her dad's 

cancer on page 209? 

2. Why do you think the author had Billy Jo's dad meet a 

woman? 

3. How do you feel when Billie Jo does not want Louise to 

share in certain parts of her life like visiting her mother's 

grave? 

4. What do you think the pond symbolizes throughout this 

story? Share examples. 

5. Look at page 222. What is she because of the dust? 

6. What does the author mean when she writes that Billie Jo is 

learning that she can stay in one place and still grow? 

7. Share your journal responses. 



Social Studies Activity 

• Have the students create a timeline displaying events that 

happened in the story from the beginning to end. 

• Have them also include real historical events that were going on 

while this story was taking place. For example, the "Star 

Spangled Banner" was designated the national anthem in 1931, 

in 1937 the German ship the Hindenburg burst into flames, etc. 

• The timeline should range from 1930-1940. 

• Have the students include pictures and detailed descriptions on 

their timelines. 



Sample Journal Entries 
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The Professional Educator 

A reflection on how this unit incorporates the Interstate New Teacher Assessment 

and Support Consortium principles of model standards for ,beginning teacher 

licensing and development. 

Understands Content: 

This unit exhibits my understanding of the central concepts, tools of inquiry, and 

the structures of the discipline I teach, and because of this understanding, I am able to 

create learning experiences that make these aspects of the subject matter meaningful to 

the students. The students are able to think outside of the text. They are studying history 

and relating it to their lives and the lives of the characters in the book through 

discussions, writings, and artwork. 

Understands Development: 

A professional educator understands how children learn and develop and can 

provide learning opportunities that support their intellectual, social, and personal 

development. This unit displays my understanding of children's development. The 

students are not simply placed in a group with no structure. The students first learn about 

what a good question is and are given good questions to discuss. After much practice 

with ready-made discussion questions and topics, the students are given a chance to come 

up with their own questions. In addition, the students write injoumals every day and are 

encouraged to write any questions or thoughts they have to later discuss with their group 

members. This unit also allows for the students to use their social skills. Students are 

made accountable for their participation, and in class they also discuss what is 

appropriate and not appropriate when disagreeing with a student or stating one's own 

OplD10n. 

Understands Difference: 

I know that students differ in their approaches to learning, and because of this 

knowledge, I am able to create instructional opportunities that are adapted to diverse 

learners. In this unit, specifically, students have opportunities to use their writing, 

drawing, drama, speaking, and listening skills. Students are engaged in a variety of 



activities that enhance learning, stimulate their minds, and allow students of all 

intelligences to succeed. 

Designs Instructional Strategies: 

In this unit, I use a variety of instructional strategies to encourage students' 

development of critical thinking, problem solving, and performance skills. The students 

are engaged in literature discussions at least three times a week. The teacher acts as a 

facilitator and sometimes the guide during these literature discussions. This, in turn, 

allows for more student participation. The students are engaged during their reading by 

responding through writing or drawing, and after the reading, the students can respond in 

a number of ways to what they have read. To connect science and social studies to this 

unit, the students have the opportunity to research historical and scientific information 

and then decide how to present their findings, instead of having the teacher lecture the 

information. 

In my time-spent teaching this unit to middle school students, I found that the 

variety of activities provided allowed for creativity and consequently motivated the 

students in their learning. 

Manages and Motivates: 

This unit contains a schedule that gives an overview of the entire unit. This 

schedule allows a teacher to manage time and materials more effectively. In addition, the 

students are given journals, and they assume responsibility for efficient operations of 

time and materials in reading the appropriate section and filling out the journal. At the 

beginning of this unit, the students are given a section of the room that will remain theirs 

for the duration of the literature circles. This allows for efficient classroom operation 

because every student knows where to go and what to do. Also, before beginning the 

literature circles, this unit contains information and materials on how to help groups 

develop shared values and expectations for interactions and academic discussions which 

creates a positive climate for intrinsic motivation. 

The self- evaluations allow for students to know what is expected during the 

discussion and to evaluate their behavior after the discussion. During the discussions, 

the teacher monitors student behaviors to make sure students are on task and 

participating. 



Communicates: 

In this unit, I use my knowledge of effective verbal, nonverbal, and media 

communication techniques to foster active inquiry, collaboration, and supportive 

interaction in the classroom. The quality of questions used in this unit stimulates 

discussion in different ways for particular purposes. The questions allow for multiple 

responses, which allow for risk taking. The students also have opportunities to use the 

Internet, word processing, and charts to further their learning. 

Plans and Integrates: 

This unit can be adapted to the students, the community, and the curriculum goals. 

The overview of the unit allows for short and long term planning. In addition, the 

activities in this unit follow a well-organized progression that accommodates students 

and their learning. 

Evaluates: 

This unit also incorporates formal and informal assessment strategies to evaluate 

and ensure the continuous intellectual, social, and physical development of the learner. 

Anecdotal notes are taken throughout the discussions. Students evaluate their 

participation and learning through checklists and written papers. They have opportunities 

to note what their weaknesses are and how they can improve. The students are also 

evaluated upon their responses and integrated activities that occur throughout the unit. 

Reflects on Practice: 

Because parts of this unit were done with a few middle school students, I was able 

to reflect on what worked, what didn't work, and what I could do to make learning occur 

more frequently. After I have the opportunity to teach this unit to another group of 

students, I will be able to further evaluate the strengths and weakness and make changes 

accordingly. 

Participates in the Professional Community: 

I plan to attend a workshop on integration of curriculum and literature circles to 

further develop my knowledge base in these areas and to get a feel for what is working in 

other classrooms. 
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